MINUTES
NORTHEAST OHIO REGIONAL SEWER DISTRICT
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING
NOVEMBER 18, 2010

Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District was
called to order at 12:31 p.m. by Darnell Brown.

1. Roll Call

PRESENT: D. Brown
R. Sulik
D. DePiero
J. Bacci
S. Kelly
. Starr

Mr. O’Malley was absent.
The Secretary informed the President that a quorum was in attendance.

il. Approval of Minutes

MOTION - Mayor DePiero moved and Mayor Bacci seconded that the minutes of the
November 4, 2010 Board meeting be approved. Without objection, the motion carried
unanimously.

111 Public Session

Executive Director Ciaccia informed the Board that Cleveland City Councilman Mike
Polensek, Justin Glanville, Victoria Mills, Gary Stein, and Dave Lincheck registered to
speak at Public Session.

Note: It was later brought to the attention of Executive Director Ciaccia that members
from the public sitting in the overflow room desired to address the Board during Public
Session including Dan Baka, Linda Ewing, Bob Greenbaum and Stefanie Spear.

Cleveland City Councilman Michael Polensek stated that he was present to speak about
Resolution 184-10a regarding the Euclid Creek Tunnel (hereinafter “ECT™) project. Mr.
Polensek stated that he has been watching with great interest the discussion and
comments about the expansion of the Stormwater Management Program (hereinafter
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“SMP”) of the District, and he urged the Board to pass the resolution. Mr. Polensek
stated that he has represented the northeast side of Cleveland for ten (10) consecutive
terms. In that time, Mr. Polensek has grappled with the ongoing pollution problems at
Euclid Creek and Lake Erie. He further stated that in 2010, there are pollution problems
in Euclid Creek and along the lakefront that rival the conditions of third-world nations.
Mr. Polensek found it appalling that, during this summer, there were long periods of time
that “no one using common sense” could utilize the lakefront. There are approximately
two miles of lakefront in Mr. Polensek’s ward, and he finds that having these kinds of
environmental issues on a daily basis during warm weather is “absolutely outrageous.”

There has been a great deal of discussion in delaying projects, and while Mr. Polensek
recognizes the concerns of the District’s Board, such as paying for increases in sewer
services, Mr. Polensek believes the District is not receiving the kinds of calls from people
who have gotten sick from swimming in the lake that he does. Mr. Polensek has received
calls from mothers whose children have respiratory infections and eye infections from
swimming in the lake. Mr. Polensek has received calls from State Representative Kenny
Yuko and from women who have developed vaginal infections from swimming in the
lake. He believes it is outrageous that we have to confront these problems and that for too
long communities have dumped raw sewage that went upstream and did not care where it
went. Much of it wound up in his neighborhood, the Collinwood community. Mr.
Polensek stated that we need to do everything we can to redevelop the community and we
need a viable lake. We need a lakefront we can swim in. The concession stand at Fuclid
Beach State Park is no longer open because of the lack of people going to the lake. Other
communities would be envious of our lakefront, yet we cannot use it because of pollution
levels directly attributable to Euclid Creek.

Mr. Polensek advocated on behalf of his constituents, the children who do not have pools
in their back yards or recreation centers, to pass the resolution. The Euclid Creek tunnel
project is critical to the well being of the community and it has been put off for too long.
Mr. Polensek urged the District to “get on with the projects that are before us.” He
thanked Executive Director Ciaccia, all those who have supported these projects over the
years, and the Board members for their time.

Executive Director Ciaccia stated that he did not realize there was an audience overflow
room, and additional people in that room, Dan Baka and Linda Ewing, had signed up for
public comment regarding “contracts.”

Mr. Brown asked the four individuals who wished to speak about the CSO LTCP, Justin
Glanville, Victoria Mills, Gary Stein, and Dave Lincheck, to come forward.

Justin Glanville, on behalf of ParkWorks, stated that ParkWorks is working on a series of
projects to increase access to waterways and the lakefront with the District. The
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company is beginning construction next year on a trail that will connect the Towpath
Trail to Wendy Park on Lake Erie. The company is also working with a coalition of
partners to identify vacant land reuse projects in the Kingsbury Run watershed. Green
infrastructure components are an integral part of the work it is conducting.

Mr. Glanville stated that water is one of the region’s greatest assets, and ParkWorks
believes it is sad that many people in Northeast Ohio avoid the area’s river streams and
Great Lake because they have been dirty for so long.

He stated that ParkWorks has been able to help people in the region rediscover its water
resources, and the CSO program the District 18 proposing it critical to that mission. “We
can create all the parks and trails we want on the waterfront and lakefront, but if the water
is dirty, they are going to have very limited appeal.”

Mr. Glanville stated that he resides in the Detroit Shoreway area, and he appreciates the
lake the longer he lives there. He believes that features such as Edgewater Park will keep
young people in this region, as cities with active outdoor lifestyles such as Portland,
Denver and Seattle appeal to them. He asserted that Northeast Ohio has an opportunity to
have that kind of lifestyle with the regional park system, the river and lake.

Mr. Glanville stated that there is a huge CSO located down a trail he often walks on to
the beach. This CSO is a “visible symbol of how we think of the lake” because it looks
like a “weapon” and is pointed at the lake. He believes the environmental and
psychological impacts would be substantial if it was removed, and Lake Erie is too
precious to be treated as a dump. Mr. Glanville continued to state that Lake Erie 1s key to
the region’s revitalization and thanked the District for contemplating making this
investment.

Victoria Mills stated that she lives in and works for the Doan Brook Watershed within the
District. She stated that she is the director of the Doan Brook Watershed Partnership
(hereinafter “Partnership™), which represents the cities of Cleveland Heights, Shaker
Heights and Cleveland, as well as non-profits, including the Cleveland Botanical Garden,
the Cleveland Museum of Natural History, University Circle Incorporated, the Cuyahoga
River Community Planning Organization and the Nature Center at Shaker Lakes.

She stated that the Partnership works with scores of volunteers and citizens to help
restore health to the Doan Brook Watershed and engages people through outreach events,
including stream cleanups, fishing derbies and hikes.

Ms. Mills stated that two questions are consistently asked: When will the Doan Brook
stop smelling so terrible and is the water clean enough for safe usage? She stated that the
Doan Brook experiences over 75 CSOs per year and she is excited about the green
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infrastructure component of the proposed CSO program. She stated that “we need that
CSO program” so that it will soon be safer for people to access one of the only local open
spaces in the City of Cleveland and resident areas of Glenville and St. Clair and Superior.
She stated that she would appreciate the Board considering supporting the program.

Gary Stein read a letter he submitted to the Board. A copy of the letter is attached hereto
and incorporated herein as Exhibit “A.”

Dave Lincheck stated that he works with the West Creek Preservation Committee
(hereinafter “Committee™), which is a conservation and stream protection group. He
stated that he attended a public meeting regarding the CSO program last evening. It is
understandable that people are concerned with big rate increases, and especially in
today’s economy. He acknowledged that a number of important questions were asked
during the meeting about cost and alternatives. Mr. Lincheck stated that he was
impressed with the presentation from Frank Greenland, Director of Watershed Programs,
and he answered a lot of the questions very well. However, certain things need to be
addressed, including flexibility of the EPA. Mr. Lincheck stated that the CSO issue is
one of public health, and not merely an environmental issue. He continued to state that
“we are putting sewage into our streams and into our waterways. It’s creating bacteria.
It’s creating health hazards.”

In working with the Committee, he is often asked about the water’s health. He stated that
he must respond by saying there are still problems with the streams, and in particular, Big
Creck, which flows through Parma into Cleveland. He stated that this stream is definitely
impacted by CSOs, and that “if any of our toilets were to overflow, we would clean it
up.” Mr., Lincheck stated that a broken sewer in the street would be cleaned up
immediately because it is a health hazard. However, in the case of CSOs, just because

we do not see it “does not take away our responsibility to handle the situation.”

Mr. Lincheck concluded by stating that the CSO issue is an important one and he
understands the EPA mandating certain schedules and requirements. However, even if
the EPA was not mandating this cleanup of CSOs and this project, he believes “we have a
responsibility as a community to stop these discharges into our waterways and to protect
our local public health.”

Executive Director Ciaccia stated that the two individuals who had signed up to speak
about contracts had been located, however, there were a couple other individuals who had
not yet been located in the overflow area.

Mr. Brown asked for the individuals signed up to speak regarding contracts come
forward. Dan Baka approached the Board.
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Mr. Baka clarified that his topic related to the previous CSO LTCP consent decree
negotiations. He inquired as to how the corruption charges and conviction regarding the
District’s former general counsel, William Schatz, and his involvement in the
negotiations and planning of the consent decree affected the planning and current
discussions. He stated that “many millions of dollars are being wasted through
corruption and bribery” and he feels this should not be handed down to the consumers
and ratepayers without full disclosure.

Mr, Brown thanked Mr, Baka for his comments and asked that Linda Ewing come forth.
Executive Director Ciaccia informed the Board that Ms. Ewing was not going to speak.
Bob Greenbaum was then called to speak.

Mr. Greenbaum stated that he came as a citizen with a bathroom, kitchen, and laundry
room, and was concerned about the District’s rate structure, but he is also concerned
about the environment. He stated that he has concerns about the pre-treatment program
of the electro platers and other industries in the area. He was concerned about biological
wastes that would come into the lake and some of the industrial, chemical and possibly
radioactive wastes. Mr. Greenbaum inquired whether the CSO program would help
regarding pre-treatment or if the District had already engaged in work he was not aware
of. In cities such as Akron, Cincinnati and Columbus, there has been considerable legal
effort put forth by environmental groups pertaining to pre-treatment. He stated that it
appears the District has done excellent work relating to the CSO issue and he is looking
forward to seeing more of the details.

Mr. Greenbaum raised the question of what will happen if there is a leak from the sewer
system, given that the City of Cleveland has asked for an exemption under the Voluntary
Action Program from groundwater pollution, which he believes would state there will be
no human use of groundwater within the boundaries of the city. He wanted to know if
the District has been involved in that discussion and if it would relate to a break or
overflow of contaminants from the sewer system. “Does this say that in the City of
Cleveland there is no longer considered to be a legal or moral obligation ... to clean those
up or to clean up any past spills?”

Mr. Greenbaum stated that he saw “a look of amazement” on people’s faces and asked if
the Board understood what he was asking. Mr. Brown replied by stating that he
understood.

Mr. Greenbaum continued and stated that he hoped the District explains the program so
“the common slob” can understand it.

Executive Director Ciaccia stated that the District will answer his questions afterwards in
the event the presentation does not.
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Mr, Brown thanked Mr, Greenbaum for his comments, and Executive Director Ciaccia
called Stefanie Spear to the podium.

Ms. Spear stated that she has been en environmental activist for more than 22 years and
her work focuses on ways to create a healthy future for our region by supporting and
promoting projects that embrace the three principals of sustainability: people, planet, and
profits.

She stated that she supports the District’s plan fo comply with the Clean Water Act
(hereinafter “CWA”), She believes this plan will not only clean our most precious
natural resource of Lake Erie, but will protect human health, create green jobs and
increase tourism revenues.

Ms. Spear stated that the CWA enacted policies that govern water pollution and
established goals of eliminating releases of high amounts of toxic substances into water
to improve local water quality in human health and increase recreational activities. She
stated that Cleveland is not compliant with the CWA due to CSO issues and has worked
for more than six years to deal with it.

Ms. Spear explained several reasons why she feels it is critical to adopt the CSO
program. The District currently releases 4.5 billion gallons of raw sewage into streams,
rivers and Lake Erie each year that seriously impacts the health of our region. Beach
water causes a range of water-borne illnesses in swimmers. The results can be fatal for
senior citizens, children and people with weak immune systems.

She stated that with good knowledge of CSOs, she does not allow her children to swim in
Lake FErie, which she feels is unfortunate. Beaches such as Euclid and Villa Angela have
an advisory 48% of the time on average each summer due to raw sewage and E. Coli
counts in the water that exceed the safe health standards. Ms. Spear asserted that this fact
decreases the value of our region and prevents Northeast Ohioans from enjoying its
greatest asset.

Ms. Spear stated that 15 of the 60 beaches, or 25%, in the Great Lakes region that exceed
safe health standards are located in Ohio, and nine are in Cuyahoga County. “The added
nutrients in our waterways are taking a toll on our lake” and “we cannot afford to have
another summer like 2010 and have even more harmful algae blooms.”

Ms. Spear stated that according to Ohio Sea Grant, harmful algae blooms are creeping
into the central basin in the Cleveland area, which means even more reduced days when
people can enjoy the beaches. This will result in less tourism for our region and lost
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revenues. She stated that the upgrades necessary to correct CSO issues will provide
good-paying jobs within the Cleveland area.

Ms. Spear stated that according to the Water Infrastructure Network, every §1 billion
invested in wastewater infrastructure creates more than 20,000 jobs. She fully supports
the District’s initiative to install green infrastructure projects as part of the CSO program,
“which will ultimately reduce the total cost of this project, reduce the amount of water
being funneled into the wastewater treatment plant, clean drinking water naturally, reduce
flooding and provide recreational opportunities and aesthetic value to Cleveland.”

Ms. Spear stated that federal studies found that using green infrastructure to deal with
stormwater can cost 15% to 25% less than gray infrastructure and provides substantial
savings to communities. She stated that she knows increased sewer rates will
economically impact residents and businesses across the region, but asked what the cost
is of doing nothing. Not complying with the CWA will result in continued fines and the
CSO issue will eventually have to be dealt with, but with the risk of higher costs. She
stated that “we can’t be shortsighted and forget the externalized costs associated with our
polluted water such as higher medical costs and reduction in tourism and job creation.”

Ms. Spear stated that development of the Lake Erie shoreline will play an enormous role
in exploring opportunities for economic grown in our region. “Between development of
the Flats to promoting human-powered water sports such as kayaking, paddle boarding
and rowing, having a cleaner river and lake will only increase the revenues generated by
these activities and create jobs.”

Ms. Spear hoped the Board would consider her comments and pass the plan. The Board
thanked Ms. Spear for her comments.

iv. Executive Director’s Report

Due to the Combined Sewer Overflow Long-Term Control Plan (hereinafter “CSO
LTCP”) presentation, Executive Director Ciaccia advised that he would not present the
Board with an oral report and that the departmental reports were included in the Board
packets for review.
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V. Action Items

Authorization to Purchase

Resolution No. 325-10 Direct purchase from sole source
manufacturer Contec  Systems an
upgrade of proprietary software required
for the existing Continuing Emissions
Monitoring System (CEMS) at all
Wastewater Treatment Plants. Cost not
to exceed $90,849.00.

MOTION - Mayor DePiero moved and Mr. Sulik seconded to adopt Resolution No.
325-10. Without objection, the motion carried unanimously.

Authorization to Rebid

Resolution No. 326-10 Combined Sewer Overflow
Rehabilitation Contract - 010 (CSORC-
010). Engineer’s opinion of probable
construction cost: $7,625,000.00.

Resolution No. 327-10 Southerly Wastewater Treatment Center

Maintenance Building Exterior Wall
Panel Restoration (WPR-1). Engineer’s
opinion of probable construction cost:
$2,793,853.00.

MOTION - After discussion, Ms. Kelly moved and Mr. Sulik seconded to adopt
Resolution Nos. 326-10 and 327-10. Without objection, the motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Sulik asked why these two items are being rebid. Kellie Rotunno, Director of
Engineering and Construction, stated that generally speaking, it is in the owner’s
discretion to rebid, and that she would be happy to answer a specific question on either
item.

Ms. Rotunno stated that there were issues regarding the way the bid tab was structured;
the contractors interpreted things differently, which resulted in imbalanced bids. She
wishes to adjust the measurement of payment section and rebid the project in an effort to
achieve a more equitable balance in the bids. Ms. Rotunno further stated that the bid
documents did not very clearly stipulate the self-performance goal the District required
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the contractor to achieve. For those reasons, adjustments will be made and the project
rebid.

Mr. Sulik asked for comments of that nature to be included in the Board packet for future
rebids, so the Board may know the reasons for the rebid. Ms. Rotunno stated that could
be done in the future.

Authorization to Enter Into Contract

Resolution No. 328-10 2011 Contract with Cleveland Clinic
Foundation for the Executive Physical
Program for upper management

personnel. Cost not to exceed
$90,000.00.
Resolution No. 329-10 Three (3) year contract with Consumer

Life Insurance Company for Short-Term
Disability and Group Life/AD&D
Insurance. Projected cost for 2011 is

$653,583.07.

Resolution No. 330-10 2011 contract renewal with Kaiser
Permanente for medical insurance
coverage. Projected  cost  is
$1,100,000.00.

Resolution No. 331-10 2011 contract renewal with Medical
Mutual of Ohio for medical insurance
coverage. Projected  cost  is
$7.113,950.00.

Resolution No. 332-10 One (1) year contract with American

Copy Equipment Imaging Solutions for
a service/maintenance contract for the
Ricoh Equipment at all District facilities.
Cost: $78,500.00.
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Resolution No. 333-10 Two (2) year requirement contract with
Inland Waters of Ohio for ash removal at
the Westerly Wastewater Treatment
Plant. Cost: $247,156.00.

Resolution No. 334-10 Contract with Brown & Caldwell for
professional pre-design services for the
Southwest Interceptor Inspection and
Evaluation Contract (SIHHEC). Contract
Fee: $2,282,171.00.

Resolution No. 335-10 Contract with Solar Testing, PSI, H.C.
Nutting, Resource International and
W.R. Gray for Testing and Construction

Inspection Services (TCIS). Coniract
fee: $20,000,000.00.

Resolution No. 336-10 Contract with URS Corporation for
professional design services for the
Walworth Run Outfall Repair (WROR)
Project. Contract fee is $605,984.87.

MOTION - After discussion, Mr. Sulik moved and Mayor Bacci seconded to adopt
Resolution Nos. 328-10 through 336-10. Without objection, the motion carried
unanimously.

Mr. Brown referred to Resolution No. 335-10 and he requested an explanation of the
duration and the amount of infrastructure related to the services.

Ms. Rotunno stated that from 2006 to roughly 2010, the District had a Capital
Improvement Program (hereinafter “CIP”) of about $250 million. Testing and inspection
services during that time frame were about $5.5 million, which is about 2.2% of the
construction value that was spent on testing and construction inspection.

Ms. Rotunno stated that the CIP for 2011 to 2016 will be nearly five times that size. The
District currently projects $1.2 billion in capital investment over the next five years.

Mr. Brown asked whether the District is awarding each contract based upon the skills and
competencies of the different vendors.
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Ms, Rotunno affirmed and stated that this is the first time the District has used a
qualification-based selection process in which the competition was open to any firm who
wished to submit their qualifications. The District allowed firms to submit their
qualifications for testing, inspection or testing and inspection services because these
contracts are used for both. The testing services are typically associated with the
construction testing, the materials testing during construction to assure the quality of the
work being performed. The District also uses inspection services to augment the
inspectors to allow for more supervision of contractors executing work in the field.

Ms. Rotunnoe continued by stating that contracts are used differently on different jobs, as
there are different skill sets. A selection committee performs the evaluation of the
vendors based on the qualifications the vendors submitted and based upon the anticipated
needs over the next five years. The firms were ranked and the top firms were
recommended for award.

Mr. Brown asked if the rates were based upon billable hours, to which Ms. Rotunno
replied in the affirmative.

Mayor DePiero asked for clarification regarding Resolution No. 331-10 related to the
Medical Mutual insurance renewal, He stated that the Resolution 331-10 is a flat rate
increase, which indicates there will be a cost projection increases, elections, new hires
and dependant-level changes. Mayor DePiero asked for further clarification on this item.

Director of Human Resources, Douglas Dykes replied that over 2010 the Board was
asked for an adjustment as a result of employees increasing their dependants and
additional employees signing up for Medical Mutual coverage, which increases the cost.
Mr. Dykes stated that he anticipates additional employees will move from single to
family and from employee plus one to family in 2011. He stated that the District
incorporated those expectations into the renewal.

Mayor DePiero asked if those cost increases are related to the federal healthcare law
regarding making healthcare available to dependants. Mr. Dykes replied by stating that
the federal law will not significantly impact costs in 2011 and that the only thing
applicable for next year is that the dependant age has increased. IHowever, rates will be
impacted in 2014.

Mayor DePiero asked if the plan has changed, and whether it will be an 80/20 plan. Mr.
Dykes stated that the percentage is different for different groups of people. The union
percentage is 90/10 and there are 80/20 and 78/22 plans as well.
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Authorization of Contract Modification

Resolution No. 337-10 Modify Contract No. 09002782 with
KRT Marketing, Inc. for 2011
recruitment advertising solutions: Job
Board Databases. Cost to be a one (1)
year contract extension.

MOTION - Mayor DePiero moved and Ms. Kelly seconded to adopt Resolution No.
337-10. Without objection, the motion carried unanimously.

Authorization of Agreement Modification

Resolution No. 184-10a Amending Resolution 184-10 for a
Water Pollution Control Loan Fund
(WPCLF) Agreement with the Ohio
Environmental Protection Agency and
the Ohio Water Development Authority
for the partial financing instead of the
full financing of the FEuclid Creek
Tunnel Project. Cost: The partial
WPCLF loan will be in the range of
$31,000,000 at the interest rate in effect
during January 2011 when the loan is
awarded.

MOTION - Mayor DePiero moved and Mr. Sulik seconded to adopt Resolution No.
184-10a. After discussion, the motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Starr requested further explanation on Resolution No. 184-10a. Director of
Finance, Jennifer Demmerle, stated that “in January when we had to put in for
nominations for projects for the loan program, we put in 100% financing for the Euclid
Creek Tunnel Project on the loan piece of it. Since then we have done some re-
evaluating of how to finance our certain projects.”

Ms. Demmerle stated that two (2) months ago she described the various scenarios to the
Board. It was determined at that time that the best financing structure was to reduce the
loan amount to $31 million in order to support the Water Resource Sponsorship Program
(hereinafter “WRRSP”) and finance the rest through the 2010 bond issue.
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The Water Pollution Control Loan Fund (hereinafter “WPCLI™) program is a 20-year
program with equal principal and interest payments. Ms. Demmerle stated that the rate
was higher at that time, at about 3.25%, when the bond market was at about 3.88%.
Additionally, the District was able to defer some of the principal to have the least impact
on the rates.

Mayor Starr stated that the rate increase four years ago was about 9% or 10%. He asked
what percentage of that rate increase will go towards the ECT project. He questioned,
“Approximately a fraction of 1% of some sort, under 1%, spread over 20 years?”

Executive Director Ciaccia stated that the bulk of the project is being financed through
the bond issue. The debt from that bond issue will be financed by the future rates.

Mayor Starr asked how much the component will be. Executive Director Ciaccia stated
that he estimated between 3% and 4% for CSO related projects and the Renewable
Energy Facility at Southerly. He further stated that the District has been talking about an
average 13% rate increase and he believed that, even if the District does not carry out the
CSO projects, it would be around 9%. Executive Director Ciaccia explained that the rate
study has not yet been completed so these are the best estimates, and that these projects
push us into the double digits.

Mayor Starr inquired if the $200 million ECT project will be the largest tunne] project in
District history. Executive Director Ciaccia clarified that Mayor Starr was only asking
about the Euclid Creek Tunnel Project, to which Mayor Starr confirmed. Executive
Director Ciaccia stated that there is a tunnel dewatering pump station and that the entire
project probably does comprise a couple percentage points of the rate increase.

Mayor Starr stated that he wants to know the cost of District’s projects and to address
“what the public needs to know about why their rates are increasing.” Mayor Starr stated
that the ECT project is a very important project. Executive Director Ciaccia agreed.

Mayor Starr inquired if the ECT project will be equal to the Mill Creek Tunnel
(hereinafter “MCT”), Executive Director Ciaccia confirmed, but stated that this project
will be larger.

Mayor Starr asked about the MCT project cost, to which Executive Director Ciaccia
stated that it was constructed in three phases. The MCT project was bid at $58 million
and ending up costing close to $90 million. Executive Director Ciaccia stated that the
District is attempting recover some of the cost as over payments from the contractor
through litigation.
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Mayor Starr questioned, “What guarantees do we have that this project will be managed
better?” Executive Director Ciaccia replied that the project will be managed better
because of the controls that have been put in place since his administration took over and
that “in the three years we have been here, we haven’t brought any projects back for
modification.” Furthermore, projects have been consistently completed under the
contract bid price and the Program Management that has been put in place helps to
deliver that. However, there are always “absolute unforeseen conditions” that the District
must be prepared for. Executive Director Ciaccia stated that new conditions were
incorporated into the District’s contracting documents relating to dispute resolution,
including escrowing bid documents so “we know what their actual numbers were at the
time of the bid.”. This process would allow the District to know what the actual pricing
was when negotiating change orders.

Mayor Starr credited Executive Director Ciaccia with providing much discussion
regarding the MCT and acknowledged that Executive Director Ciaccia and his leadership
are pursuing through litigation, $32 million in fraudulent billing. Mayor Starr
congratulated Executive Director Ciaccia and his staff.

Executive Director Ciaccia thanked the Board for their continued support. Mayor Starr
stated that any money recovered through litigation will be more available to spend on

District projects.

Mayor Starr also thanked Councilman Polensek for speaking at the meeting and stated
that he has always admired the Councilman’s “integrity and outspokenness.”

VI Information Items

1. Program Management Status Report and Update — October 2010.
No verbal report given.

2. Authorization Request to Amend Resolution No. 55-05 and Execute Combined
Sewer Overflow Long Term Control Plan Consent Decree.

Executive Director Ciacecia advised that since joining the District, they were involved
with the CSO LTCP negotiations with the state and federal governments. Executive
Director Ciaccia acknowledged the District’s negotiating team which included David
Burchmore, Esq. from Squire Sanders & Dempsey (hereinafter “SS&D™), Director of
Law, Marlene Sundheimer, Deputy Director of Law, Lisa Hollander, Director of
Engineering & Construction, Kellie Rotunno, Planning Manager, Devona Marshall,
Senior Project Engineer, Andrea Remias, Tim O’Rourke from Wade-Trim, Director of
Watershed Programs, Frank Greenland, Manager of Watershed Programs, Kyle Dreyfuss-
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Wells, Deputy Executive Director, F. Michael Bucci, Director of Finance, Jennifer
Demmerle, and various consultants and economists who joined the negotiating table from
time to time.

Executive Director Ciaccia advised that today the District will publicly present the results
of many years of planning and tough negotiations with the United States Department of
Justice (hereinafter “U.S. DOJ™), Region 5 of the United States Environmental Protection
Agency (hereinafter “U.S. EPA”), State of Ohio Attorney General’s Office (hereinafter
“OAG”) and the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency (hereinafter “OEPA™).

Executive Director Ciaccia stated there should be no illusions that the CWA is a federal
law and a rule promulgated under such law is to address CSOs. The CWA became
effective in 1994, Executive Director Ciaccia reiterated “this is federal law and federal
regulation and as public officials, we are duty-bound to follow the law. The previous
District administration and prior boards appreciated this fact and set off on a course to do
just that.”

In 1993, the District entered into contracts with consulting firms to study, in a very
comprehensive manner, the extent of the CSO problem and to develop facility plans for
mitigating the overflows which cost over $40 million. Those plans were completed in
2002 and the District submitted them to the regulatory agencies for review. The District
had trouble getting the plans approved, and it was evident that protracted consent order
negotiations were going to take place to avoid enforcement action.

In 2005, the District began engaging the federal and state agencies in negotiations. The
District proposed that the 2005 Board adopt the CSO LTCP that emanated from the
facilities planning studies, which was billed at a $1.6 billion program to be carried out
over 30 years ending in 2035. Executive Director Ciaccia noted that the cost was in 2002
dollars and the plan approved by the Board in 2005 was actually $2.3 million. During the
Board meeting wherein this plan was enacted, the meeting minutes clearly indicated the
concerns of the ratepayers’ ability to afford the cost of the program. Many news articles
were published at that time. The 2005 Board did approve Resolution 55-05 which was
the basis for negotiations going forward and according to Executive Director Ciaccia, the
Board acted wisely by authorizing a technically sound and cost effective CSO LTCP.

The implications of not taking action were very clear as they are now. Litigation was and
still is looming and would result in expensive legal costs and further settlement
discussions with an uncertain outcome. Those discussions would not have advantages of
what has currently been agreed upon through years of our out-of-court negotiations.
Rather, we would be faced with the governments’ worst-case offer as a starting point. No
utility has successfully litigated to a conclusion and Executive Director Ciaccia explained
that “it makes no sense given the law, the issue and the adversaries.”
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The 2005 CSO LTCP was adopted and the former administration was directed to move
forward with implementing the plan. Over the last three years the current team has
negotiated in good-faith with the team of the governments. Executive Director Ciaccia
reported the progress publicly and during seven Executive Sessions. This was also a
prime discussion during each Suburban Council of Governments (hereinafter “SCOG”)
meeting that Executive Director Ciaccia was involved in.

While the discussions were ongoing, the administration and Board both collectively
agreed to move forward with the Euclid Creek Tunnel (hereinafter “ECT”) design and to
ultimately bid the construction of this project. Executive Director Ciaccia advised that
the $198 million bid is currently on his desk. Additionally, we agreed to enter into a
major design contract for the Tunnel Dewatering Pump Station (hereinatter “TDPS”) and
said project was part of the plan adopted in 2005. The bids for the electrical substation
for both the ECT and TDPS projects came in last week. Finally, the District issued $336
million in bonds following the Board’s authorization to underwrite the plan at very
attractive interest rates. Executive Director Ciaccia advised that this supports the
District’s initiative to continue moving forward with the CSO LTCP at the direction of
the Board to stave off massive escalation costs while negotiating a settlement.

Executive Director Ciaceia advised that during these discussions and actions no person
from the staff, the Board or the SCOG called for a different approach other than
continuing with the negotiations. Furthermore, The Plain Dealer and other media
covered this topic many times during the course of the negotiations. Executive Director
Ciaccia stated that we all were aware that this was a tough issue that would eventually
need affirmative action. There are now some individuals who believe that we should step
away from moving forward and take some time off. Executive Director Ciaccia
questioned, “Do these individuals believe that this is an illusion” or a dream that will
somehow dissipate?

Executive Director Ciaccia advised that no person has yet called for the repeal of the
CWA or even amend it to give us some relief. Executive Director Ciaccia has not yet
witnessed any demonstrations at the federal building or the OEPA offices in Twinsburg.
There have been no letter campaigns to big government agencies. Executive Director
Ciaccia questioned, “Why is that?” He speculated that it may be because “they arc aware
of the futility of such action and by suggesting that we now at the 11" hour change our
strategy attracts some form of agenda without regard to risk or consequence.”

Executive Director Ciaccia advised that today we will publicly present the terms of the
settlement. As reported by The Plain Dealer on Saturday, should the Board approve this
deal it will certainly cost our ratepayers, but to a far lesser extent than otherwise achieved
through any other strategy. Executive Director Ciaccia explained that we will avoid over
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$700 million in additional costs that the government wanted to add to the overall cost of
the plan and also continued escalation costs over $100 million each year. By using the
green for gray infrastructure approach will create an opportunity to reduce the costs
further. The District was achieved a high-burdened designation, which limits any further
CSO costs and will help in future regulatory discussions.

The District is the second system in the nation to receive over 20 years to carry out the
CSO LTCP. Executive Director Claccia noted that the District achieved a 25-year
program which will take us to year 2035. By continuing our construction program
schedule during negotiations, we have achieved the 30-year plan that the Board adopted
in 2005.

Most importantly, the District will dramatically reduce the amount of sewage being
discharged into our environment. The problem belongs to all of us both and the court
order which established the District. Executive Director Ciaccia explained that the maps
that will be presented will show that the actual discharged sewage is experienced in the
poorest neighborhoods in Cleveland and inner-ring suburbs. For all of us, it is about the
environment, health of Lake Erie and the ability to redefine our image as a progressive
region.

Executive Director Ciaccia stated that we know these are hard economic times and that it
is not easy to defend these types of costs, but according to the results of the Cleveland
State University (hereinafter “CSU”) Economic Impact Study previously authorized by
the Board, there will be over 31,000 jobs created for the period 2012 through 2016. The
bids for the ECT project were received and by delaying this program this project would
have to be delayed along with those jobs at a time when this region needs jobs most.

Executive Director Ciaccia indicated that there will be ratepayer challenges when
considering the costs associated with the CWA mandate. Aside from negotiating these
costs down as far as possible, we are aggressively pursuing programs that will aid
ratepayers needing assistance. The first drafts of these programs will be brought to the
Board before the end of 2010.

Executive Director Ciaccia advised that we continue our best to deliver palatable
solutions considering that this situation is a matter of law that we must comply with. We
believe that we essentially accomplished everything contemplated by the Board that was
seeded in March 2005 in Resolution 55-05 wherein the Board adopted a 30-year CSO
LTCP.

Executive Director Ciaccia turned discussion over the Mr. Greenland.
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Mr. Greenland thanked all those who attended the meeting today as well as the public
meetings. This program will have difficult infrastructure and will have a huge impact on
rates. We received good substantive comments today and at those public meetings to
properly frame a tough issue. Mr, Greenland advised that he has discussed CSOs since
joining the District in 1991 and he will present the history of those discussions including
the regulatory requirements, processes needed to meet those requirements and
negotiations summary. Ms. Rotunno will discuss in detail the negotiations and proposed
settlement and issues related to the consent decree.

Mr. Greenland referred to a slide depicting the Mill Creck overflow and he explained that
the water discharged from that pipe was CSO. This is not an acceptable situation.
Through the MCT construction, the District was able to eliminate this overflow and this
location is now the site of a Cleveland metro park.

Mr. Greenland referred to a stide depicting oil and grease at Kingsbury Run and he stated
that this is not an acceptable situation.

Mr., Greenland referred to a slide depicting floatable debris from CSOs that are
discharged into the environment. These floatables tend to wash up on area beaches.

Mayor Starr questioned, “How often does that happen?” Mr. Greenland replied that each
time an overflow occurs there is a possibility of floatables being discharged into the
water. [t can happen during every wet-weather event. Mr. Greenland stated that at
Kingsbury Run overflows on average 70 to 80 times each year.

Mayor Starr questioned if the District has a mechanism to catch or collect the debris or
does it eventually land in Lake Erie? Mr. Greenland advised that at 10 locations the
District has constructed floatable control netting facilities which are located at high
public visible areas or large CSO volume locations.

Mayor Starr suggested that the public be informed of the District’s proactive approach
and the money we already spent on catching debris. Mr. Greenland advised that his
presentation will address some of the steps the District has taken ahead of this settlement.

Mr, Greenland advised that there are many public health concerns related to the bacteria
levels in the CSOs being discharged into the environment and there are 4.5 billion gallons
of CSOs discharged annually. Huge quantities of bacteria are included in the CSOs and
pose a public health threat particularly to the people at the beaches. The District monitors
the beaches daily. The District works with the health departments to warn the public of
the potential health risks, but bacteria violations still exist. During significant wet-
weather events over a period of one to three day period, the public is advised to stay out
of the water since bacteria levels are elevated due to CSOs.
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Mr. Greenland referred to a slide depicting recent headlines which included this region
having the worst water quality at beaches on a national level and the public being warned
to stay out of the water.

Mr. Greenland referred to the District’s key responsibilities. CSO control is one. The
agreement addresses three of the four responsibilities including projects being
constructed to alleviate incomplete treatment of flows at the Wastewater Treatment
Plants (hereinafter “WWTPs”) called bypasses. We have 110 miles of combined sewers
in our service area and our interceptors need relief and there is significant basement
flooding.

Mr. Greenland stated that he appreciated Councilman Polensek’s comments and that he
bears the brunt of sewer flooding in his ward. There are projects under the consent order
that will address this issue.

Mr. Greenland referred to a slide depicting the service area. Areas served by combined
sewers were depicted in yellow. Mr. Greenland showed two images of combined sewers
constructed of brick, which are over 100 years old. The green arrow is the dry weather
flow path to the WWTPs. During wet-weather events runoff from the streets, rooftops
and pavement raise the flows in the combined sewers and the red arrow shows the spill
over. When CSOs exit the system it travels to a nearby stream or Lake Erie.

Mr. Greenland referred to the MCT outfall image and the 126 CSO outfall locations
throughout the service area. Each urban stream in our combined system core service area
has at least one discharge and many streams have multiple discharges. Mill Creek has
over 20 discharges. Big Creek, Cuyahoga River, the lakefront, Doan Brook and other
area streams have appreciable discharges. The CSO locations are well-distributed
between the Rocky River basin, Euclid Creek and all tributaries between those two
locations.

Mr. Greenland stated that District is not alone in this endeavor and he referred to a map
depicting the locations of communities throughout the nation with CSO problems. The
nation’s first sewers were combined sewers which were built in the first urbanized areas
such as the East coast communities of Boston and New York City, the Great Lakes’
communities and communities in the upper northwest including Seattle and Portland. We
are all under the same federal mandate.

Mr. Greenland stated that this is a national problem and he referred to a slide depicting
CSOs in Lake Michigan near Milwaukee, Wisconsin, Gowanus Canals in Brooklyn, New
York and Cranwood Creek in Cleveland, Ohio.
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Mr. Greenland moved discussion to CSO regulatory requirements. We have significant
regulatory requirements on CSOs. Mr. Greenland commented that nutrient criteria is a
new regulation that will be introduced to the District in the future and we will need to
understand its impact to the customers and benefits to the environment.

The U.S. EPA adopted the CSO policy in 1994. The provisions of the CSO policy were
inserted into the OEPA National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (hereinafter
“NPDES™) permit for CSOs in 1997. We had the requirement to develop a CSO LTCP to
reduce overflows and address floatable issues. By 2000, the CSO policy was codified
into the CWA. Since 2000, CSOs have been a key federal enforcement initiative by the
U.S. EPA.

The District is required to develop and implement a CSO LTCP and to identify solutions
to eliminate bypasses.

In 1972, the District estimated that at least 9 billion gallons of CSOs were discharged into
the environment each year. Through significant investments made by the District, that
amount has been reduced to 4.5 billion gallons.

The District invested approximately $900 million to reduce the amount of CSOs. In the
early 1970s and in the 1980s automated regulators were installed in the system at 29
locations in large pipes having storage capacity for combined sewage. Inflatable dams or
gates were used to hold overflow in the pipe preventing CSO discharges. In 1985, the
Combined Sewer Overflow Treatment Facility (hereinafter “CSOTF”) adjacent to the
Westerly WWTP became operational.

Interceptors were built across the service area including the Northwest, Southwest and
Heights/Hilltop interceptors. The Northwest interceptor, CSOTF and automated
regulators reduced CSO discharges at the Edgewater outfall from 40 to 50 times per year
to zero overflows in a typical year.

The Southwest interceptor was constructed to remove the southwestern communities’
sanitary sewage from the combined sewage system and express it to the Southerly
WWTP. Similarly, the Heights/Hilltop interceptor on the east side removes billions of
gallons of wastewater from the combined sewer system which reduced the amount of
CSOs.

The District installed 10 netting facilities to control floatables. Mr. Greenland referred to
a slide depicting those facilities at Kingsbury Run and East 55™. The CSOs flow through
the nets and floatables are captured. The nets are changed periodically. This has
tremendously benefitted certain locations by removing tons of debris that have been
removed from our waterways.
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Between 1995 and 2002, $35 million was spent on facilities planning which Mr.
Greenland described as engineer studies wherein we monitor flow, overflow, water
quality in the streams, and the development of alternatives to minimize CSO discharges.

Mr. Greenland referred to a chart depicting the time frame of the facilities planning
studies: Mill Creek (1995-1997), Westerly (1997-1999) Easterly (1998-2002) and
Southerly (2000-2002). The results of cach of the facility plan studies were presented to
the Board during public meetings. The District was required to submit those results and
recommendations to OEPA for approval.

Mr. Brown inquired if the facilities plans were related to the service districts. Mr.
Greenland affirmed. We advanced planning of Mill Creek due to significant CSO issues.
We have a plan to control CSOs in the Easterly, Southerly and Westerly districts, We
combined those recommendations into our overall plan which was the subject of the
negotiations with the federal government.

Since 2005, early-action projects were constructed in each district while the negotiations
were underway. Those project costs were relatively low and in some instances
significantly reduced CSOs, for example, the Big Creek interceptor reduced 250 million
gallons of CSOs from discharging into the environment. The District moved forward
with implementing projects that were involved in the 2002 plan.

Executive Director Ciaccia requested that Mr. Greenland further explain the legend on
that slide. Mr. Greenland explained that the large dots depict CSO locations that needed
projects for control. The tan areas represent low income and minority population centers
of our service area and those arcas are where the large CSOs are located particularly
around Cuyahoga River, Doan Brook and the lakefront. Billions of gallons of CSOs are
discharged on an annual basis.

As early-action projects were built, big circles became little circles because overflows
were either significantly reduced or eliminated altogether. These projects were part of
the 2002 plan sent to the OEPA.

Mill Creek was a significant project approved by the OEPA in 1997. The MCT was the
District’s first major effort to reduce CSOs. The MCT is not embodied in the consent
decree because construction progressed before negotiations, but over 500 million gallons
of CSOs per year will be reduced in Mill Creek when the entire system is operational.
The MCT is a 20-foot diameter tunnel and some of the proposed tunnels in the CSO
LTCP will be larger, for instance, the ECT will be 24-foot in diameter.
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Mr. Greenland summarized the CSO LTCP approval process. In 1997, the Mill Creek
facilities plan was submitted to the OEPA, which was approved. The Westerly CSO
facilities plan was submitted to the OEPA in 1999 and the director of the OEPA approved
said plan. However, we continue having discussions on the adequacy of said plan with
the federal government. In 2002, the Easterly and Southerly CSO facilities plans were
submitted to the OEPA for review and approval.

In 2003, the U.S. EPA implemented the nine minimum controls inspection and toured
many CSO locations within the District to examine the adequacy of our programs and
determine if we satisfied the policy’s nine minimum controls. The federal government
first joined the District and OEPA discussions in early 2003. Mr. Greenland advised that
those discussions included an overview of those plans that were submitted to the OEPA
in 2002.

In 2004, the negotiating team met with the OEPA staff and the OAG’s office in
Columbus to attempt to negotiate an agreement with the OEPA and obtain approval of
the consent decree negotiating process. Mr. Greenland advised that this was halted since
the District was adamant about having a 30-year program and the OEPA would not agree
to this timeframe.

Section 308 of the CWA allows the EPA to request reasonable amounts of data in order
to provide for a review of the adequacy of plans. The District received §308 requests in
2004 for bacteria sampling results, CSO sampling and facilities planning reports and
appendices.

In 2005, the OEPA requested that the District provide them with a schedule to implement
an upgrade of our Westerly CSOTF. The District provided the OEPA with a schedule
and implemented design. The District submitted the plans for a Permit to Install
(hereinafter “PTT”), but this was denied by the OEPA, which led to litigation. This
matter is not completely closed and has been the subject of ongoing discussions during
negotiations. The District’s negotiating team, U.S. EPA Region 5, U.S. EPA
representatives in Washington, the U.S. DOJ, OAG office and OEPA staff met in 2003 to
discuss approval of the proposed plan. The District continues receiving 308 requests and
those have been satisfied. Furthermore, the Board approved the 30-year CSO LTCP in
2005.

The negotiations continued through 2006 and 2007. The District entered into litigation
over the §308 requests. They were essentially requesting that the District spend millions
of dollars annually to continue to sample overflows and streams in areas where we had
spent millions of dollars during facilities plans. We fought this litigation hard and the
case was settled near the end of 2007.
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The negotiations continued through 2008, 2009 and 2010. Key areas of discussion
included levels of CSQO control, wastewater treatment bypasses during wet-weather
events, financial capability issues, the economy, and schedule of the program.

Mr. Greenland then turned discussion over to Ms. Rotunno to discuss the details of the
negotiated settlement and the consent decree.

Ms. Rotunno advised that during 2008 through 2010 there were many heated discussions
including six proposals and counterproposals each requiring an engineering analysis and
quick turnaround time. She acknowledged the engineering and finance teams for turning
that information around quickly.

Ms. Rotunno moved discussion to the CSO L.TCP proposed in 2002. This was initially a
$1.6 billion plan, which escalated to $1.8 billion by the time the Board approved it in
2005. Through additional escalation and cost refinements, the original plan was adjusted
to $2.7 billion in 2009.

Ms. Rotunno referred to a graphic depicting the timeline of recent negotiation history. In
2008, the District approached the state and federal governments with an innovative
proposal, which included the treatment of bypasses at the WWTPs during wet-weather
events. That flow would receive primary treatment and not full secondary treatment.
The governments dove into the financial capability analysis and brought their economist
to the negotiating table, as did the District, and those negotiations took onec year. The
governments made a counterproposal they believed the District could afford.

Ms. Rotunno referred to the graphic and she advised that the green triangle represented
when the District and governments reached technical alignment and the remaining time
has been working hard at establishing the appropriate legal language for the consent
decree.

Ms. Rotunno stated that the key technical issues include the level of CSO control, wet-
weather treatment at the WWTPs, bypasses at the WTTPs, green infrastructure, and
affordability.

The original CSO LTCP proposal included four bypasses per year at Easterly, Westerly
and Southerly and disinfection of the bypasses, which would be a dramatic improvement
over our current operations, and 813 million gallons of CSO discharged annually.

Ms. Rotunno advised that what changed from the 2005 CSO LTCP, which was adopted
by the Board, was the addition of the chemical disinfection and chemically enhanced
primary treatment and disinfection of our plant bypasses.
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After the government’s affordability assessment, they argued that the District could
afford a $3.7 billion CSO LTCP. This added $1 billion to the cost of our program. The
government proposed zero overflows per year at primary CSO locations in the Easterly
district, the elimination of bypasses and a 400 million gallons per day (hereinafter
“MGD™) Actiflo facility with ultra-violet (hereinafter “UV”) disinfection. At Southerly,
the governments proposed three overflows per year at priority CSO locations and the
treatment of plant bypasses by going to a parallel operation. In addition, the governments
wanted a 70 MGD Actiflo facility with UV disinfection. At Westerly, the governments
wanted zero overflows per year and a 450 MGD Actiflo facility with UV disinfection,
This would result in the amount of 251 million gallons of CSOs in a typical year, but
would cost the District $1 billion more.

The District wanted to examine the overall environmental impact of the government’s
proposal from an environmental footprint perspective. When examining the greenhouse
gas emissions, the District’ carbon footprint would be four times more than the original
plan due to the additional electricity, pumps and chemicals that would be used.

Ms. Rotunno stated that at that time the EPA was discussing cap and trade, and the
District did not want to be responsible for additional carbon emissions and compliance
regulatory requirements, The District’s counterproposal would reduce the amount of
greenhouse gases to less than half of the government’s proposal. This gave the District
leverage during negotiations and the government backed off of the expensive energy
intensive treatment facilities proposed for the WWTPs.

The negotiated agreement resulted in two overflows per year at Easterly, which will be
accomplished by upsizing some consolidation sewers, and the elimination of bypasses at
Easterly which will result in the increase of secondary capacity to match primary
capacity. Instead of the more expensive treatment technology of Actiflo and UV
disinfection, the government agreed to a modest chemically enhanced high-rate treatment
facility and chlorination disinfection. The District will be required to complete pilot
studies to demonstrate if we can achieve the total suspended solids goal and the
disinfection goals, which we are confident those goals can be reached.

The negotiated agreement resulted in three overflows per year at priority CSO locations
at Southerly, which involves the upsizing of consolidation sewers. Rather than adding a
70 MGD Actiflo and UV disinfection facility at Southerly, the government agreed to go
to a parallel operation with chemical addition and a settling tank to handle bypasses.

Mayor Starr questioned if we “are going to get down to zero CSOs?” Ms, Rotunno
replied, “No we are not going to get down to zero.” At the end of 25 years, the remaining
CSO volume in a typical year will be 494 million gallons.
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Mayor Starr questioned, “How do we find that acceptable?” Ms. Rotunno stated that
from a cost-benefit perspective, the CSO facilities planning efforts and studies show that
it is fairly insignificant from a water quality perspective but extremely significant from an
economic perspective. Ms, Rotunno indicated, “This is the balancing point and the point
at which we thought was reasonable.”

The negotiated agreement resulted in three overflows per year at Westerly at priority
CSO locations. The District agreed to upgrade to 411 MGD at the CSOTF and to
chemically enhance that treatment and add disinfection.

The negotiated agreement included the construction of green infrastructure which will be
used to capture 44 million gallons of CSOs to achieve higher level of control instead of
building larger tunnels.

Ms. Rotunno advised that the negotiated agrcement will cost $3 billion, which is $.7
billion less than the government’s proposal.

Ms. Rotunno moved discussion to the negotiation history since 2008. The District’s plan
started out at $2.7 billion in 2008. The governments’ counterproposal was a $3.7 billion
plan in July of 2009. The District came back with a $2.9 billion plan in September 2009.
The governments countered with a $3.3 billion plan in December 2009. The District
countered with a $3 billion plan in January 2010 and this ultimately became the agreed
upon amount.

Ms. Rotunno referred to a slide and she stated that each bar represented a tremendous
amount of technical analysis and volleying between the teams. The District added $331
million to the CSO LTCP, but reduced the governments’ plan by $700 million. '

Ms. Rotunno explained that it will cost the District $13 million to upsize the
consolidation sewers at Easterly to reduce the amount of overflows to two per year. To
eliminate wet-weather bypasses at Easterly and upgrade the secondary capacity to match
the primary capacity will cost the District $48 million. To add treatment to the CSO-001,
the largest remaining overflow at Easterly, will cost the District $123 million. Ms.
Rotunno noted this includes the reduced technology that the District must pilot and
demonstrate.

To upgrade the consolidation sewers to achieve a slightly higher level of control at
Southerly will cost $9 million. The additional parallel treatment operation during wet-
weather events to address bypasses at Southerly will cost $47 million.
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To reduce overflows to three at the priority CSO locations at Westerly will cost $40
million which includes upsizing one tunnel. The additional chemically enhanced
treatment and chlorination and expanding the CSOTF at Westerly will cost $9 million.

The cost of green infrastructure to capture additional 44 million gallons of CSOs will cost
$42 million.

Ms. Rotunno advised that the additional projects will capture 319 million gallons of CSO

in a typical year. In terms of affordability, it will cost approximately $1 dollar per gallon
of CSO.

Ms. Rotunno referred to a graphic depicting the locations of the projects and she
summarized the projects for the Board. At Easterly, there will be a 400 MGD chemically
enhanced high-rate treatment for CSO-001, upsizing the consolidation sewers and
expanding the secondary capacity to eliminate the bypasses. At Westerly, the 411 MGD
chemically enhanced treatment for CSOTF and the upsized Westerly tunnel. At
Southerly, the upsized consolidation sewers and the expansion of the secondary capacity
in using chemically enhanced high-rate treatment during wet-weather events.

Ms. Rotunno summarized the negotiation highlights regarding tunnels. The District will
upsize the Westerly Storage Tunnel (hereinafter “WST”) and that project will follow the
construction of the ECT and Dugway Storage Tunnel (hereinafter “DST™). ECT and
DST are both 24-foot diameter rock tunnels. Since the WST will be a rock tunnel, the
District’s strategy was to construct these tunnels back-to-back and therefore have the
ability to use the same tunnel-boring machine, which will reduce the costs incurred by the
District.

Ms. Rotunno moved discussion to green infrastructure, which in some instances was
proposed in lieu of constructing bigger tunnels. The governments wanted higher levels of
control than what was originally proposed by the District in 2005. The District agreed to
44 million gallons through green infrastructure rather than upsizing more tunnels which
would be too costly. Ms. Rotunno advised that the District fought hard for green for gray
infrastructure and that every gallon treated through green is more cost effective than gray
infrastructure.

Ms. Rotunno highlighted the benefits of green 